
ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD AT 

THE MAYTIME
 TUESDAY 7 FEBRUARY 2017 AT 7.30pm

MINUTES 
Present: Peter Kendall Chairman (PK), Lynne Hughson Vice Chairman (LH), Edward Walker (EW), Christopher Allen (CA) and Rita Gunn Clerk (RG)
1. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council on 8 November 2016 were approved.

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Hugo Codrington (HC)
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
To receive any declarations of interest from Councillors relating to items to be considered at the meeting in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Local Code of Conduct. There were none.
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

a) Parking in Asthal. Cottsway’s response to parking at Walker’s Close was that the surface was not suitable for marking. They felt that numbering the slots potentially left empty spaces, not used by visitors, and hence moved the parking problem into the village. They did not have the funds to create a visitors parking space. CA had contacted OCC Highways about resurfacing the Avenue but received no response. He had received a detailed description of the work needed to put down an aggregate surface from Steve Tomlin but no estimate of costs. Steve had raised a number of points, including safety issues which he felt would need to be agreed with OCC. NO stated that there would be no funding from OCC but if it was a self-funded project they would probably be supportive. He agreed to organise a site visit with CA, NO and Paul Wilson from Highways and recommended that we obtain a quotation for the work. There may be the possibility of a grant from WODC to help with the work. It was agreed that CA would obtain a quotation for the work as the basis for council discussion of how to move forward.
b) Allotments and Land Registry. Land registry is on-going, LH and RG to progress. Notice has been received that tenancy of two allotments at Asthall Leigh will end this year. It was agreed to advertise the vacant allotments in the Chronicle, The Bridge and on the website. (RG) 
c) Notice Boards. Minster Joinery has carried out the changes requested and is now waiting for the toughened glass to complete the work. The noticeboard for Worsham is on-going, PK to contact the manufacturers.
d) Website. RG has spoken to Andy Trevaskis about links with the AMH website. Discussions are on-going.(RG)
e) Defibrillators. A second quote for installation was obtained from Pascoe and Ward for £1100+VAT. The original quote for £638 +VAT was therefore accepted. Installation will take place on 17th February, starting at 8.00am  at the Old Chapel, Fordwells and moving on to the Maytime to minimise inconvenience to any guests resident there. Andy Trevaskis at the Old Chapel has the defibrillator for installation. LH has contacted the Ambulance Service about training but has had no reply. It is anticipated that there will be two training sessions, one at the Maytime (Dominic Wood is keen to train all his staff) and one in Asthall Leigh. LH and CA will liaise about dates, times and advertising.
f) Audit of benches. PK reported that the frame of the bench in Field Assarts is very rusty and unsuitable for renovation. PK to research a replacement.
5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

To adjourn the meeting to enable any members of the public who are present to ask questions of the Council in accordance with Standing Order no. 10. No issues were raised.
6. PLANNING MATTERS
a) 16/03884/S73 Garden Cottage, Asthall Leigh. Removal of Condition 6 of Planning permission to allow Granny Annexe to be used as an independent dwelling for letting purposes. Refused
b) 16/04049/FUL and 16/04050/LBC.  Asthal Manor, Asthal. Conversion and refurbishment of existing battery house to workshop, studio and storage space. Under consideration
The question of the fixed mobile home installed in a garden in Walker’s Close was raised. Cottsway have been contacted and the housing officer did not appear to be aware of it. He asked if it was one of their properties or one of the privately owned ones. RG said she would check and get back to him. NO and AP agreed that contacting Cottsway was the correct way to progress the matter.
7. HIGHWAYS

a)  Distribution of salt. It was agreed that Steve Tomlin should distribute the small bags around the parish. RG to progress.
b) NO agreed to follow up CA’s query to Highways about the lack of information about salt availability this winter.

c) LH queried the nature of the work carried out on the road between Asthall Leigh and Fordwells, feeling that the concrete curb could exacerbate the flooding problem there. NO agreed to pursue with Highways.
8. FINANCE
a) To approve the following payments:
Clerk’s Salary


£400
HMRC




£100
Clerk’s Expenses


£148
Cotswold Conservation Board
£50

Oxfordshire Carers’ Forum

£45

Thames Valley & Chiltern

Air Ambulance Trust
£45




Volunteer Link-Up


£45




Citizens Advice Bureau

£45

The payments were approved.


As approved at the meeting of 15 November 2016 a payment of £3436.20 (£2863.50 + VAT) has been made to WEL medical for defibrillators
9. THAMES VALLEY POLICE
Nothing from the police but it was reported that there had been an attempted break in at Old Farm Swinbrook involving a dark coloured Subaru.
10. RAF Brize Norton

a) There have been no meeting recently, PK to follow up.

b) LH had written to complain about night flights pointing out that it is dark by 6pm and therefore there should be no reason for them in the early hours of the morning.
c) PK pointed out that any helicopter flights would have originated from Benson not Brize

11. OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL (OCC)
a) NO reported the budget had been finalised. There would be cuts to services but a relatively low increase in charges to residents. The full details will be published on the OCC website.
b) The unitary authority battle between OCC and the districts continues. OCC believes that a unitary authority would save money. The districts feel that identity is paramount. In a unitary authority the number of councillors would reduce from 250+ to 125. OCC believes that 25 councillors per district would allow identity to be maintained in debate. The districts receive £10-12m to cover refuse collection and planning, OCC receives £750 to cover highways, children and social care. An agreed decision must be reached by 2020 or the Secretary of State will decide. 
c) NO is standing down from OCC in May but will remain a WODC councillor. The May AGM will be his last meeting. Until then he continues to support the work of the parishes and can be reached by telephone at any time.
12. WEST OXFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL (WODC)
a) WODC have a budgeted system where they set priorities are determine rather than identify cuts.
b) The waste collection contract is coming to an end and will be moved in house in partnership with Cotswold and Forest of Dean. This may explain the poorer service some areas are experiencing. Any poor service should be reported to WODC. From April the Green waste collections will be charged an annual fee.

c) Broadband. WODC have set aside 1.6m for this. The original supplier pulled out. A new provider has been found but the roll out will be late.

d) The local plan has been revised and will be assessed this year. Without a plan in place WODC is not in a position to stop developments.

e) Neighbourhood plans. These are important since they give local areas more control and power over developments. WODC can assist in their production. It was agreed that AP would set up a preliminary meeting with WODC to investigate with a view to discussing further the production of a neighbourhood plan at the AGM.
f) Unitary authority. OCC see this as saving money and implementing shared services. WODC already share services with Cotswold and Forest of Dean. WODC favour two alignments, one of OCC, Vale and South Oxfordshire and one of WODC, City and Cotswolds.

LH commented that we the council has been well served by both our OCC and WODC councillors who know and understand our area. She had attended the OCC unitary meeting and found it disappointing, it was not a fact finding exercise and ignored any problems raised. She was more heartened by the approach at the WODC equivalent meeting. She asked whether there was any merit in sending a letter to OCC/WODC. The advice given was that in the event that a letter was sent it should stress what people wanted to see happen rather than what they didn’t want.
13. INFORMATION AVAILABLE

Clerks and Councils Direct

14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
a) RG raised the possibility of moving to electronic banking but was unsure of appropriate procedures to equate to the double signature on cheques. It was agreed that this would be a logical move and that RG should seek advice from Keith Butler about due process and present at the AGM
b) It was agreed that a fixed term for chairman and vice chairman was sensible and that a formal notice period for resignation from the council should be introduced. RG should contact Keith Butler to ascertain how this should be implemented with respect to changes to the standing orders. RG to bring the outcomes to the AGM
15. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
7.30pm on Tuesday 16 May 2017 at the Asthall Leigh Memorial Hall

Preceded by the Annual Meeting at 7pm


